Weekly ReCAP for September 1, 2017
_________________________________
Meetings coming up:
Sept. 1: Pot-less town hall meeting to address Rancho concerns. 6 p.m., with both Supervisors Clapp and Tofanelli, at Jenny Lind Fire Station.

Sept. 11—CPC meeting
Sept. 14—PC meeting re revisions to PC procedures

Sept. 23-- CAP/CPC Fundraising Event
Sept. 28-29-Oct. 2 PC hearings for Cannabis EIR

Oct. 17-BOS hearing for Cannabis EIR
_________________________________
P.O. Box 935, San Andreas, CA 95249 ● (209) 772-1463 ● www.calaverascap.com
 
don’t miss CAP’s
 
FALL EQUINOX FUNDRAISING EVENT
 
September 23, 2017, 4:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.
9033 Old Toll Road, Mokelumne Hill, CA
 
CHICKEN-IN-A-BARREL DINNER
$25 adults ● $10 children under 12
no-host beer and wine bar
 
SILENT AUCTION AND RAFFLE
4 nights South Lake Tahoe Townhouse
4 nights Lake Almanor Cottage
guided Sierra Nevada hike
wine, restaurant dining, & more
 
LIVE MUSIC
 
for tickets send your name, address and check to CAP/CPC,
POB 935, San Andreas, 95249 with “tickets” in the subject line
or call Jenny Fuqua for will call tickets and
additional information: 209-559-2455
______________________________________________________________________________
Hike to Pacific Valley to be held on Sunday, September 10, 2017
 

Foothill Conservancy invites members of the public to join us in hiking to the Stanislaus National Forest’s beautiful Pacific Valley on Sunday September 10. Pacific Valley is located on Highway 4, one hour east of Arnold. The hike will follow the Mokelumne Coast-to-Crest Trail from Mosquito Lake downhill to Pacific Valley. It features spectacular views and old-growth forests.

The 10,300-acre Pacific Valley road less area is a potential addition to the Carson-Iceberg Wilderness. This hike will be an opportunity to learn about how you can help protect wild places like Pacific Valley and the North Fork of the Mokelumne River.

“This is a moderate difficult hike of about four miles,” said Foothill Conservancy Executive Director Amanda Nelson. “The trail will be rocky in places, and we’ll descend about 500 feet in elevation. Depending on the group’s wishes, some may want to hike an additional three miles with extensive gains and losses in elevation.”

The canyon slopes and bottoms in this area are heavily forested, streams meander through wildflower spangled meadows, and the valley is rimmed by high mountain peaks. Pacific Valley provides important summer range for mule deer, as well as old-growth forest habitat for the Pacific fisher and pine marten. Pacific Valley Creek, a tributary of the North Fork Mokelumne River, supports a population of rare Lahontan cutthroat trout. The Mokelumne Coast to Crest Trail traverses much of the area.

Advanced registration is required for the hike. After you register, the Conservancy will send you detailed instructions to the trailhead. Hikers should bring their own water, food, and hiking gear.

For more information and to register, contact Amanda Nelson, Foothill Conservancy, at Amanda@foothillconservancy.org or call 209-223-3508 weekdays.

END.

For calendar listings:
The public is invited to a hike to Pacific Valley east of Arnold on Sunday, September 10, 2017. Registration is required. Email Amanda@foothillconservancy.org or call 209-223-3508.

______________________________________________________________________________


Foothill Conservancy’s Mokelumne River Cleanup scheduled for Saturday, September 16

 
Foothill Conservancy invites everyone to join in the 2017 Mokelumne River Cleanup on Saturday, September 16, from 8:30 am until noon. The event will focus on the Mokelumne’s Electra Run south of Jackson, the most-popular section of the river. The annual, family-friendly event gives people an opportunity to protect the Mokelumne’s water quality and clean up recreational sites while enjoying a beautiful morning along our local river.

 
 “The Mokelumne River cleanup volunteers remove trash and recyclables from the river. Every year they share the satisfaction of making our river pleasurable and safe for all, from the wildlife that live there to the people who enjoy the river for fishing, swimming, picnicking and paddling.” said Carolyn Schooley, cleanup coordinator. “We welcome participation by groups as well as individuals.”

 
The Mokelumne River Cleanup is part of the annual Great Sierra River Cleanup, sponsored by the state Sierra Nevada Conservancy. Get information about additional Great Sierra River Clean-Up locations, including those coordinated by EBMUD near Pardee and Camanche Reservoirs.
 
All participants must register in advance by going online to www.foothillconservancy.org or by calling Carolyn at (209) 223-3508. Volunteers under 18 are welcome, but must have adult supervision. Minors must turn in a liability release signed by a parent or legal guardian. Liability releases can be found on the Conservancy website.

 

Volunteers should wear sturdy boots and long pants, and bring work gloves, a hat, sunscreen, insect repellant and a water bottle. Coffee, water and snacks will be provided.

 
Foothill Conservancy of Jackson is the leading conservation group involved in the protection and restoration of the upper Mokelumne River. The organization is actively pursuing river conservation, wise water planning and watershed restoration efforts in our area.

For more information, contact Carolyn at 209-223-3508 or Carolyn@foothillconservancy.org. 
______________________________________________________________________________
County officials intend to fix misspent funds

By Jason Cowan Jason@calaverasenterprise.com / Aug 16, 2017

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

The county plans to fix a spending error by the sheriff’s office.

Discussions on how to correct the spending problem from a cannabis fund are scheduled for an Aug. 22 Calaveras County Board of Supervisors meeting, said Calaveras County Auditor Controller Rebecca Callen Tuesday.

The change would reduce vulnerability for lawsuits against Calaveras County. Callen said last week the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office could have misspent more than $120,000 in monies collected from registered county marijuana cultivators on programs outside earmarked purposes.

The county collected $3.7 million in fees per the ratification of a commercial cannabis urgency ordinance last year. Spending of the monies could only be directed toward background checks, regulatory inspections and other activities related to enforcing the regulatory program.

The sheriff’s office spent an unknown amount of the $1 million it received from the program from July 2016 through June 2017 on purposes outside the scope for the ordinance like criminal investigations, booking of suspects, paying for bailiffs at the courthouse and hours for dispatchers, Callen said.

In a prepared statement last week, Calaveras County Sheriff Rick DiBasilio said the office was dedicated to following the law regarding the use of funds and that all issues raised were addressed and resolved by his office, county supervisors and county counsel.

“We are aware of the concerns raised by the use of certain funds for eradication activities, and have been in useful negotiations to resolve differences in the interpretation of applicable law,” DiBasilio said.

His statement came just days after he denied the monies were misspent and called the allegations against his office a difference of opinion.

In response last week, Callen did not back down from her claims.

DiBasilio could not be reached Tuesday to comment.

Whatever needs to be reimbursed will come from the Measure C cannabis tax that generated $7 million in the first round of bills earlier this year. The repaid funds will go back into the urgency ordinance balance to be used for purposes related to the program.

Any money left over in the account, with the additions, will be returned to cannabis cultivators in the event of a countywide ban later this year, Callen said.

The acknowledgement of a correction comes about a week after others within the county implied they may have done nothing wrong. Calaveras County Administrative Officer Tim Lutz said in a prepared statement last week the county believed the cannabis regulatory program fee fund was properly used to fund the program costs.

“The revenue the county has received through the voter approved Measure C tax, along with other discretionary General Fund revenues, have been properly used to fund any ancillary and nonregulatory program costs incurred,” Lutz said in the statement last week.

There has been a shift in sentiment among those who disagreed last week, Callen said.

“I think we just all kind of came to the compromise that what’s in the best interest of the county is to just correct this and move forward,” Callen said.

Lutz could not be reached for comment.

_____________________________________________________________________________
DELTA NEWS
Delta tunnels project needs water agencies to pay for it. Why some are hesitating

BY DALE KASLER AND RYAN SABALOW / August 17, 2017
dkasler@sacbee.com
http://www.sacbee.com/news/state/california/water-and-drought/delta/article167838422.html 
______________________________________________________________________________

DELTA NEWS
Dozens are suing to block Delta tunnels. Will it matter?

BY DALE KASLER / August 21, 2017
dkasler@sacbee.com
http://www.sacbee.com/news/state/california/water-and-drought/delta/article168497632.html 
______________________________________________________________________________

POLITICS & GOVERNMENT
Fate of 21 national monuments will land on Trump’s desk this week

BY STUART LEAVENWORTH / August 21, 2017
sleavenworth@mcclatchydc.com
http://www.sacbee.com/news/politics-government/article168039587.html 
_______________________________________________________________________________

Water Deeply Talks: Water and Cannabis in California
August 25, 2017
Cannabis cultivation in California – legal and illegal – can come at a cost to local water and wildlife. Water Deeply talks to experts about the impacts and upcoming state regulations.
https://www.newsdeeply.com/water/articles/2017/08/25/water-deeply-talks-water-and-cannabis-in-california 
________________________________________________________________________________
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Changes coming to US protected lands, but details unknown

By BRADY McCOMBS and MATTHEW BROWN
Associated Press / August 25, 2017e
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SALT LAKE CITY (AP) -- Tribes, ranchers and conservationists know that none of the national monuments ordered reviewed by President Donald Trump will be eliminated, but the changes in store for the sprawling land and sea areas remain a mystery after the administration kept a list of recommendations under wraps.
That left people on all sides of the contentious debate clinging to only shreds of information and anxiously waiting for more details.

Interior Secretary Ryan Zinke told The Associated Press that none of the 27 monuments will be rescinded, but he said he would push for boundary changes on a "handful" and left open the possibility of allowing drilling, mining or other industries on the sites.

The White House said only that it received Zinke's recommendations Thursday, a deadline set months ago. But it declined to make them public or offer a timetable for when it would take action.

Zinke previously said in a trickle of announcements this summer that no changes would be made at six monuments under review - in Montana, Colorado, Idaho, California, Arizona and Washington - and that Bears Ears on tribal lands in Utah would be downsized.

Conservationists and tribal leaders responded with alarm and distrust, demanding the full release of Zinke's recommendations and vowing to challenge attempts to shrink any monuments.

Jacqueline Savitz, senior vice president of Oceana, which has been pushing for preservation of five marine monuments included in the review, said that simply saying "changes" are coming doesn't reveal any real information.

"A change can be a small tweak or near annihilation," Savitz said. "The public has a right to know."

Groups that consider the millions of acres designated for protection by President Barack Obama and other past presidents part of a massive federal land grab voiced optimism that Zinke wants to reign in some areas. But they also expressed disappointment that the full report wasn't available.

"It was kind of the unmonumental monument announcement," said Kathleen Sgamma, of the oil industry trade group Western Energy Alliance.

Sgamma's group is among the organizations that hope the review spurs reform of the 1906 Antiquities Act, the law that gives presidents power to unilaterally create national monuments. Zinke said in a short summary report that he found that that the creation of some of the monuments was arbitrary or politically motivated.

If Trump adopts Zinke's recommendations, it could ease some of the worst fears of the president's opponents, who warned that vast public lands and marine areas could be stripped of federal protection.

But significant reductions in the size of the monuments or changes in what activities are allowed on them could trigger fierce resistance, too, including lawsuits.

A tribal coalition that pushed for the creation of the 2,100-square-mile (5,400-sqaure kilometer) Bears Ears monument on sacred tribal land said it is prepared to launch a legal fight against even a slight reduction in its size.

"Our tribes stand together and are willing to go into battle in terms of litigation," said Davis Filfred, a council delegate for the Navajo Nation council.

New England commercial fishing groups say they're hopeful they'll get back rights to fish in the Northeast Canyons and Seamounts Marine National Monument, an area off the coast of New England designated last year for protection by President Obama.

Republican Utah state Rep. Mike Noel, who has pushed to rescind the designation of Bears Ears as a monument, said he could live with a rollback of its boundaries. He called that a good compromise that would enable continued tourism while still allowing activities that locals have pursued for generations - logging, livestock grazing and oil and gas drilling.

Other sites that might see changes include the Grand Staircase-Escalante monument in the Utah desert, consisting of cliffs, canyons, natural arches and archaeological sites, including rock paintings; Katahdin Woods and Waters, 136 square miles (352 square kilometers) of forest of northern Maine; and Cascade Siskiyou, a 156-square-mile (404-square kilometer) region where three mountain ranges converge in Oregon.

The marine monuments encompass more than 340,000 square miles (880,000 square kilometers) and include four sites in the Pacific Ocean and an array of underwater canyons and mountains off New England.

Zinke suggested that the same presidential proclamation process used by four presidents over two decades to create the monuments could be used to enact changes.

Environmental groups contend the Antiquities Act allows presidents to create national monuments but gives only Congress the power to modify them. Mark Squillace, a law professor at the University of Colorado, said he agrees with that view but noted the dispute has never gone before the courts.

Conservative legal scholars have come down on the side of the administration.

No president has tried to eliminate a monument, but some have reduced or redrawn the boundaries on 18 occasions, according to the National Park Service.

Zinke did not directly answer whether any monuments would be newly opened to energy development, mining and other industries Trump has championed.

Zinke, a former Montana congressman, insisted that public access for uses such as hunting, fishing or grazing would be maintained or restored. He also spoke of protecting tribal interests. In the interview, Zinke struck back against conservationists who had warned of impending mass sell-offs of public lands by the Trump administration.

"I've heard this narrative that somehow the land is going to be sold or transferred," he said. "That narrative is patently false and shameful. The land was public before and it will be public after."

---

Brown reported from Salt Lake City. Associated Press writers Michael Biesecker contributed from Washington, Felicia Fonseca from Flagstaff, Arizona; and Patrick Whittle from Portland, Maine.


______________________________________________________________________________
Propublica Nerd Blog –Hell and High Water, articles about how planning, or lack of, played into latest massive flooding in Houston metro area.

https://www.propublica.org/nerds/item/presenting-hell-and-high-water-vr 
______________________________________________________________________________

Houston's Explosive Growth Amid Disregard Of Flood Preparedness

August 27, 20176:29 PM ET
Heard on All Things Considered / NPR
Neena Satija is an investigative reporter for the Texas Tribune, reporting on the flooding in Houston. She led a 2016 investigation into the Houston area's lack of preparation for catastrophic flooding events.

MICHEL MARTIN, HOST:

By now we'd like to stay on the subject of why all this is happening. And for another perspective on this, we've called Neena Satija. She is an investigative reporter for The Texas Tribune. And she's in Houston covering the floods. But long before this storm, she's been reporting on the Houston area's vulnerability to flooding.

Her 2016 investigation "Boomtown, Flood Town" points the finger at Houston's explosive growth. She says this has been allowed to take place with little regard for measures to mitigate flooding, such as maintaining green space. Neena Satija thanks so much for interrupting your own reporting to join us.

NEENA SATIJA: Thanks for having me.

MARTIN: So your team is staying in a hotel across from a Red Cross emergency shelter. I understand that you've been checking in. What's the scene like there?

SATIJA: Yeah. Well, a couple hours ago when we were there, there were several hundred people in the shelter. I think that number is only going to get larger. Things seemed pretty calm for the moment. A lot of folks who were there were able to kind of self-evacuate. They knew they were living in apartment complexes - you know, homes with just one story in low-lying areas. And they decided to get themselves over there, which is great news. So we'll just see what it continues to look like in the future.

MARTIN: All right, so to your deep dive reporting. You know, Houston is prone to flooding - always has been. But your report says it's getting worse. Let me read a disturbing quote from your piece where you say, (reading) "more people die here than anywhere else from floods" - that according to Sam Brody, a researcher at Texas A&M - "more property per capita is lost here. And the problem is getting worse." Why is it getting worse?

SATIJA: Yeah. And, you know, everything in our story is coming from scientific research. Basically, I think there are two reason flooding in Houston is getting worse according to scientists and experts and public officials that we talked to. Number one is unchecked development. As you mentioned kind of at the top, we - a lot of this pasture land, prairie land that used to absorb these floodwaters when they came over Houston has been paved over. And that has caused some of this flooding to get a lot worse. And, of course, development also means you've got more in harm's way.

You got more people living in Houston than you did 10 years ago. You've got more pavement and more of structures in Houston than you did 10 years ago. So that's, obviously, going to put more in harm's way when you have these kinds of torrential rain storms. And then the next factor is climate change. It's seeming increasingly clear, according to scientists, that because of climate change, these storms are going to get more frequent and they're going to get more severe. So you put those two things together, and you've got a big problem.

MARTIN: Now, obviously, you're reporting on the immediate disaster here. But if you had a chance to check back with some of the sources that you consulted for this project - and I was wondering what they said - did this flooding - was this expected? Did they expect this? Or did this catch them off guard, too?

SATIJA: Yeah. We were actually just on the phone with a couple of the scientists who we quote in our story. And, you know, I think everyone was probably caught off guard by how quickly this escalated. You know, that's always the case with a storm. And this has also been a really unpredictable storm in terms of the radar. We haven't known exactly what direction it's going to go. So much in Houston depends on where exactly the rain falls, at what rate it falls, you know, how long, of course, the storm system stayed over Houston. So I don't think anyone really predicted what was happening and what's going to happen today.

MARTIN: Now, you did another piece with ProPublica on 2016. It was titled "Hell And High Water," which looked at the next big hurricane and possibly catastrophic effects on the city of Houston. What did you find there?

SATIJA: Yeah. Well, we - in that - again, using scientists' models, we looked at what the worst case scenario hurricane would be for Houston and, likely, for the country. If a hurricane were to make a direct hit on Houston, it would send a catastrophic surge up a number of residential communities as well as the Houston Ship Channel, which is home to, you know, one of the largest petrochemical and refining complexes in the world - so a huge deal.

Thankfully, that did not occur. The hurricane did not make a hit - did not make landfall in the area that would have caused that worst case scenario. Of course, scientists say it's still only a matter of time. It could happen in five years. It could happen in a hundred years. We know it's going to happen, and we're not ready.

MARTIN: You know, I take it that most of the local officials you interviewed for your projects over the course of 2016 did not agree with many of the experts that you consulted. They said that the issue is not overdevelopment in floodplains or the fact that - or, perhaps, that the flood maps are outdated, which is what your experts suggested. But they suggested it's really more a matter of the infrastructure being outdated. And I'm just wondering, you know, after you've laid it all out, are you seeing any of their minds change? Or do they still view - do they still disagree?

SATIJA: Yeah. That's a good question. We're going to be calling some of them for sure over the next few days. You know, I think what they've always said is, along with the fact that infrastructure is out of date, which it certainly is, is these are rare events. That's what they've told us. And they don't see the point. They're not sure people are going to be willing to spend the billions of dollars necessary to, you know, mitigate from this type of flooding.

I think the big question is, how rare is this type of event going to be in the future? This is certainly a rare and potentially unprecedented event for Houston. You know, let's not say this is going to happen every year. But last year Houston saw a crippling flood. The year before, Houston saw a crippling flood. Both of those floods were things that you would think, you know, only have a 1 percent or less chance of happening every year. And we've had now, you know, back-to-back floods for the past three years that have paralyzed the city of Houston. So, you know, what's the appetite going to be for the public spending a lot of money on this? Well, we'll see. You know, if these storms are going to get more frequent, maybe that's going to have to change.

MARTIN: That is Neena Satija, investigative reporter for The Texas Tribune. Neena, thanks so much for speaking with us.

SATIJA: Thanks a lot for having me.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Affordable Housing Bond Measure To Go Before Voters

08/29/2017 11:42 am PST
4
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sacramento, CA — Democratic leaders in the state legislature announce that an agreement is in place to put a $4-billion affordable housing bond measure on the ballot.

It is expected to go before voters in November of 2018. Assembly speaker Anthony Rendon notes that $3-billion of the money would help subsidize low-income housing developments and $1-billion would go towards home loans for California Veterans.  The Veterans loan program, operational for many years, is expected to exhaust all of its funding by next year.

The bond measure requires a 2/3 vote of the legislature, and leaders say the formal vote will be cast before the session ends on September 15.

Democratic leaders are still trying to garner votes to put a $75 fee on many real estate documents, with the funding also earmarked for affordable housing programs. It is part of a late legislative push to address affordable housing concerns in the state

_____________________________________________________________________________
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Blasts rock Texas chemical plant as Harvey danger moves east

By NOMAAN MERCHANT and JUAN A. LOZANO
Associated Press
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HOUSTON (AP) -- Fires and two explosions rocked a flooded Houston-area chemical plant early Thursday, sending up a plume that federal authorities described as "incredibly dangerous" and adding a potential new hazard to the aftermath of Harvey.
The blasts at the Arkema Inc. plant, about 25 miles (40 kilometers) northeast of Houston, also ignited a 30- to 40-foot flame. The French operator of the plant said up to eight more chemical containers could burn and explode.

Local officials insisted that the explosion produced no toxins.

The blasts happened as floodwaters from days of relentless rain began to recede and the threat of major dangers from the storm shifted to a region near the Texas-Louisiana line.

Fire authorities said the blasts were small and that some deputies suffered irritated eyes from the smoke, but they emphasized that the materials that caught fire shortly after midnight were not toxic.

Even so, the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality urged people in the area to stay indoors with their windows closed and air conditioners running, and to restrict physical activity. Particles from smoke and chemicals can affect people with heart and lung problems.

At a news conference in Washington, D.C., the administrator of the Federal Emergency Management Agency, Brock Long, told reporters that the plume was hazardous.

In the largely rural area surrounding the plant, officials said they went door to door to explain the situation and called on residents to evacuate, but leaving was not mandatory.

The plant, in Crosby, lost power after the storm, leaving it without refrigeration for chemicals that become volatile as temperatures rise. Arkema shut down the plant before Harvey made landfall.

As the sun rose, an AP photographer at a roadblock about 2 miles (3 kilometers) from the scene could see no sign of a blaze in the direction of the plant.

In Houston, the rescues continued apace. The fire department planned to begin a block-by-block search Thursday of thousands of flooded homes to look for anyone left behind in the floodwaters, a process that was expected to take one to two weeks, Assistant Fire Chief Richard Mann said.

The latest surveys indicate that the storm and floodwaters have caused major damage to more than 37,000 homes and destroyed nearly 7,000, the Texas Department of Public Safety reported.

Farther east, Beaumont and Port Arthur struggled with rising water after being pounded with what remained of the weakening storm.

The confirmed death toll climbed to at least 31, including six family members - four of them children - whose bodies were pulled Wednesday from a van that had been swept off a Houston bridge into a bayou.

Beaumont and Port Arthur worked to evacuate residents. Port Arthur found itself increasingly isolated as floodwaters swamped most major roads out of the city. More than 500 people - along with dozens of dogs, cats, a lizard and a monkey - took shelter at the Max Bowl bowling alley, general manager Jeff Tolliver said.

"The monkey was a little surprising, but we're trying to help," he said.

Floodwaters also toppled two oil storage tanks in South Texas, spilling almost 30,000 gallons (114,000 liters) of crude. It was not immediately clear whether any of the spilled oil was recovered. More damage to the oil industry infrastructure is expected to emerge as floodwaters recede.

Forecasters downgraded Harvey to a tropical depression late Wednesday from a tropical storm, but it still has lots of rain and potential damage to spread, with 4 to 8 inches (10 to 20 centimeters) forecast from the Louisiana-Texas line into Tennessee and Kentucky through Friday. Some spots may get as much as a foot, raising the risk of more flooding.

For much of the Houston area, forecasters said the rain is pretty much over.

"We have good news," said Jeff Lindner, a meteorologist with the Harris County Flood Control District. "The water levels are going down."

Residents were warned about the dangers of heat exhaustion if they have lost power or must toil outdoors, with temperatures expected to climb into the low 90s through the weekend.

Houston's two major airports were up and running again Wednesday. Officials said they were resuming limited bus and light rail service as well as trash pickup.

At Hermann Park, south of downtown, children glided by in strollers and wagons, joggers took in midday runs and couples walked beside cascading fountains and beneath a sparkling sun. People pulled into drive-thru restaurants and emerged from a store with groceries.

At the same time, many thousands of Houston-area homes are under water and could stay that way for days or weeks. And Lindner cautioned that homes near at least one swollen bayou could still get flooded.

Houston-area 911 centers are getting more than 1,000 calls an hour from people seeking help, officials said.

Altogether, more than 1,000 homes in Texas were destroyed and close to 50,000 damaged, and over 32,000 people were in shelters across the state, emergency officials reported. About 10,000 more National Guard troops are being deployed to Texas, bringing the total to 24,000, Gov. Greg Abbott said.

In Orange, Texas, about 30 miles (50 kilometers) east of Beaumont, residents of a retirement home surrounded by thigh-deep water were rescued by National Guardsmen and wildlife officers, who carried them from the second floor and put them aboard an airboat.

Harvey initially came ashore as a Category 4 hurricane in Texas on Friday, then went back out to sea and lingered off the coast as a tropical storm for days, inundating flood-prone Houston.

Harvey's five straight days of rain totaled close to 52 inches, the heaviest tropical downpour ever recorded in the continental U.S.


______________________________________________________________________________
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Impact of Houston's economy is felt well beyond its area

By PAUL WISEMAN
AP Economics Writer
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The Houston that was battered by Hurricane Harvey is an economic powerhouse whose influence reaches far beyond its region, leading many to worry about when its economy be able to stand up again.
Houston produces the plastic used in everything from sports cars to baby bottles and is part of a low-lying coastal region that supplies nearly a third of U.S. oil-refining capacity. As the fourth-largest U.S. city, with 2.3 million people, it is also headquarters for 20 Fortune 500 companies.

"There's nothing being sold, nothing being manufactured and nothing being shipped in a city with a $500 billion economy," says Patrick Jankowski, an economist with the Greater Houston Partnership, which promotes regional economic development. "Nothing is happening in Houston except rescues and people watching people get rescued."

"Greater Houston is a major engine of the U.S. economy," IHS Markit says. Its port is the second-busiest in the United States. Its two airports handle 26 million passengers a year. And its world-class cancer center processes 13,000 cases a week, many of them booked by patients flying in from abroad.

If it were an independent country, Houston would boast the world's 23rd-biggest economy, just below Sweden and just above Poland.

Forecasters aren't yet sure exactly how high the economic damage will go, how far it will spread or how long it will last. The more than 50 inches of rain that flooded Houston left much of the city underwater and its manufacturing base all but immobilized.

Transportation - for residents, employees and businesses - is snarled. Houstonians are trapped in their homes or in shelters, unable to get around because the roads are flooded. The Port of Houston is closed, and flights are still limited at Houston's George Bush Intercontinental Airport.

Macroeconomic Advisers, a forecasting firm, calculates that economic damage from Hurricane Harvey could shave between 0.3 and 1.2 percentage points off the nation's economic growth in the July-September quarter. Before the storm, the economy had been expected to grow at an annual rate of about 3 percent from July through September.

"The nation is going to find out how important Houston is to the rest of the economy," Jankowski says "The dashboard in a Ford manufactured in Michigan or the plastic valve made in Indiana or the piece of costume jewelry in Rhode Island or a case for your computer in California - if it has plastic in it, it's highly likely the plastic originated in Houston."

Still, analysts note that the economic losses inflicted by Harvey are likely to be recouped once Houston's rebuilding begins. And some sectors of the area's economic base may have been less damaged that initially feared.

Robert Gilmer, director of the University of Houston's Institute for Regional Forecasting, notes, for example, that the area's refineries and petrochemical plants mostly escaped serious damage and are likely to be running again within weeks. He says authorities shut them down largely out of "abundance of caution. ... You realize that people just can't get to work or that getting them to work is dangerous."

The economic blow comes just as Houston was beginning to regain its footing after oil prices had tumbled into a freefall in mid-2014, bottoming just over $26 a barrel in January 2016, forcing cutbacks in the energy industry.

"Houston was just digging out and beginning to turn around," says Edward Friedman, an economist at Moody's Analytics. "Now it's going to be down again for several months."

Soon, though, insurance money and government aid will likely pour in, and building reconstruction and car purchases should help accelerate growth.

"Auto sales will go through the roof for a month or so" as Houstonians replace cars that were washed away or wrecked by the flooding, Gilmer predicts.

Harvey destroyed 1,000 homes in Texas and damaged an additional 50,000, leaving more than 30,000 people in shelters across the state. Roofers, electricians, carpenters and other construction workers will likely be busy building new houses and rewiring, repainting and ripping out and replacing moldy carpeting in old ones.

"There's going to be 18 months' worth of work here," Gilmer predicts. That would be helpful for the city, which has lost 8,300 construction jobs over the past year and has an above-average unemployment rate - 4.9 percent, vs. 4.3 percent nationwide.

Gilmer says he thinks the Houston economy will enjoy a "short-lived burst of activity," just as did when it hosted the 2004 Super Bowl and two 2005 World Series games and when it rebuilt after Hurricane Ike in 2008.

The economists at BBVA Research worry, though, that Harvey may leave long-term scars on the Houston economy. They write that "devastating weather events may force people to move out and deter both future investment and migration, thereby reducing economic potential."

New Orleans is a cautionary tale: Twelve years after Hurricane Katrina's destructive wallop, the Crescent City still has 7 percent fewer jobs than it had before.

But economist Jankowski, noting that Houston has endured oil busts and natural disasters before, said he was fairly confident in the city's ability to rebound.

"If $26 oil doesn't do us in," he says, "52 inches of rain won't either."


______________________________________________________________________________
Legislator’s proposed water tax faces opposition

The Valley Springs News / August 30, 2017

    Water agencies from throughout California – including Calaveras County Water District – have joined with the Association of California Water Agencies to publicly voice their opposition to a bill that would establish the state’s first-ever tax on drinking water.

   The water agencies voiced their opposition Aug. 23 at an Assembly Appropriations hearing focusing on SB623 by Sen. Bill Monning, D-Carmel.  The bill was placed on suspense and may be taken up by the full Assembly later this session.

   Proponents of SB623 – called the “Safe and Affordable Drinking Water Fee” – say the bill is aimed at creating a fund to clean up contaminated drinking water in disadvantaged communities.

   CCWD General Manager Dave Eggerton sent a letter earlier this month to Assembly Appropriations Chair Lorena Gonzalez Fletcher and Vice Chair Frank Bigelow voicing the district’s opposition to SB623 unless it is seriously amended.

   While ACWA strongly supports the goal of providing assistance to disadvantaged communities without access to safe and reliable drinking water, ACWA is vigorously opposed to this new tax and the precedent it would set.  ACWA supports funding safe drinking water solutions for disadvantaged communities with General Fund dollars, packaged together with ongoing federal safe drinking water funds, general obligation bond funds, and the new agriculture-proposed assessment related to nitrates in groundwater.

   “Water is essential to life and shouldn’t be taxed,” ACWA Deputy Executive Director for Government Relations Cindy Tuck testified during the hearing.  “It works against water affordability.  We agree with the intent – we want to solve the problem – but we oppose a regressive tax on water.  This is a state social issue and yet local water agencies are being asked to collect money through a tax and send it to Sacramento.”

   “Proponents say they have been negotiating for months, but the tax was amended to this bill just this past Monday and has been through no policy hearings.  An issue of this magnitude needs to be fully debated in a thorough and transparent process,” Tuck added.

   Several opponents of the bill also called the tax regressive, saying it would hurt low-income earners the hardest.  The General Fund is primarily derived from income taxes and is progressive, therefore using that as a funding source would mean high – income earners pay more.

   Greg Morrison, government relations officer for the Elsinore Valley Municipal Water District, questioned how proponents of the measure could say they had reached an historic deal on the funding mechanism.

   “how can they call this an historic agreement when the largest impact group – local water agencies – were not even at the table?” Morrison asked after the hearing.

   San Diego County Water Authority Government Relations Manager Glenn Farrel said the bill is “asking urban water ratepayers to pay for another sector’s contamination without any nexus.”

   In all, representatives of more than 20 ACWA agencies appeared in person to voice their opposition to SB623’s water tax, and more than 100 – including CCWD – have signed a coalition statement against the bill.

______________________________________________________________________________

Commercial pot ban EIR close to release

The Valley Springs News / August 30, 2017

   The Commercial Cannabis Ban Environmental Impact Report is expected to be released to the public either later this week or early next week.

   According to Calaveras County Planning Director Peter Maurer, he is completing a final review of the document and it will be ready for the public to see sometime this week or right after the Labor Day holiday.

   The document is expected to be posted on the Calaveras County Planning Department’s Cannabis webpage under CEQA documents for the Cannabis EIR.

   The Calaveras County Board of Supervisors in early 2016 adopted an urgency ordinance allowing the commercial cultivation of marijuana in the county, but shifted to exploring an out-right ban on commercial cultivation early this year after four new members joined the county’s governing body.

   Public hearings on the EIR are projected to begin in late September.

______________________________________________________________________________

You might already have these for Friday News, if not--here's links and summary...
Cp  (Thanks, Colleen-jt)
**********************
 

Calaveras County considers cannabis comments
Earlier this year, Calaveras County issued a Medical Cannabis Cultivation and Commerce Ordinance Project Draft Environmental Impact Report... There is another opportunity for public comment now, as the planning commission and board of supervisors hold hearings to consider the ordinance options. The tentative schedule is for a commission hearing on September 28, September 29, and possibly October 1. The board is scheduled to hold a hearing on October 17. Click here for article—Foothill Focus Newsletter, August 31, 2017

http://www.foothillconservancy.org/pages/focus4.cgi?magicatid=&magi_detail=798&magid=56
 

Dollar General gets go-ahead in West Point
The building will conform to the area’s history, a prominent gold mining region in the 1850s. Developers also intend to minimize lighting... lights will turn off an hour after the store closes each night. The solution Aug. 24 seemed to appease the majority in attendance at the hearing. Click here for article—Calaveras Enterprise, August 31, 2017

http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/business/article_f5867444-8e8f-11e7-927e-a722bd932326.html
______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras fire fears

Fire engines can’t use some roads, bridges

By Sean P. Thomas Sean@calaverasenterprise.com / August 31, 2017
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As far as fire response goes, Franziska Schabram did everything right.

After her electric fence sparked a small vegetation fire near the back end of her ranch style home, she picked up the phone and dialed 911. Her and her husband, Roland, did their best to keep the Aug. 25 blaze under control as they waited for emergency responders.

As each minute passed, the fire grew bigger and slowly spread through her 750-acre Valley Springs area ranch.

But from the top of her property overlooking the valley, she watched with shock as a collection of fire engines sat still next to a narrow bridge that leads to her property.

“I was standing on my property, watching helplessly. They were a couple of hundred feet away from me and not able to respond,” she said.

Confused and seemingly without options, Schabram jumped on her all-terrain vehicle and rode over to the narrow and wooden Gilliam Road bridge to determine the cause for the delay.

Jason Robitaille, Calaveras Consolidated Fire Protection District chief, said that his crews could not safely cross the bridge without putting the health of his firefighters in danger.

The old wooden bridge has a sign posted for a 3-ton load limit. Robitaille said that the engines he attempted to get across the bridge would have far exceeded the posted weight limit. He was also unsure who provided the weight limit certification on the bridge.

“As a fire chief, we’re always concerned on getting our folks to an emergency safely,” said Robitaille. “Based on the infrastructure in place, now it’s causing a great concern.”

Schabram said that the only thing that saved her property was an air drop of flame retardant from a California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection aircraft.

For years, the Schabrams have requested county officials address their concerns.

“We’ve felt helpless for years,” said Schabram.

Gilliam Road is a single-lane rural road consisting of gravel that connects Paloma Road to Double Springs Road. The bridge crosses over Young’s Creek and was once used as a stagecoach path long ago.

The road got trickier to manage in 2006. That year, more than 4,400 acres of wetlands were placed under federal protection under the Clean Water Act. The road passes through protected habitats for several species, including the California red-legged frog, the California tiger salamander, the vernal pool fairy shrimp and the Northwestern pond turtle.

County officials have said in the past that the cost of applying for and receiving permits to work on roads through federally protected lands becomes too expensive for the county.

In 2006, former Public Works Director Rob Houghton wrote a letter in response to the Schabrams’ claims, stating that the routine maintenance work needed for the road encroaches into the jurisdiction of several federal and state agencies.

+2  
 “I am disheartened to acknowledge that the physical road work is trivial in comparison to the permitting effort,” Houghton said at the time.

Public Works Director Jeff Crovitz Tuesday called the entire situation a “perfect storm” caused by jurisdictional issues. He said that any work inside the Army Corp of Engineers’ jurisdiction near New Hogan Reservoir would require potentially expensive permitting. He also said that the bridge on Gilliam Road did not qualify for state or federal funding assistance.

The best fix, Crovitz said, would be to reroute the road, which was also suggested in the grand jury report, but that an operation of that size is unlikely at this time.

Crovitz did say that routine maintenance was completed on the road in 2015.

In the meantime, Schabram feels that her safety and the safety of the other three residents on the road are being put in jeopardy.

“If we wouldn’t have been there, or if it was in the middle of the night, it could have ended much differently,” she said.

“After the Butte Fire, you think they would have learned,” she added.

The road, and more importantly, the bridge, has been mentioned by multiple agencies as a potentially hazardous structure for more than a decade, and the Schabrams have felt left in limbo as different agencies determine how to handle the issue.

Former Foothill Fire Protection District Chief Michael Siligo sent a letter to then-District 1 Supervisor Bill Claudino in 2008 informing the county of the risks that the road poses to emergency responders.

“The agency is responsible for the quick and decisive response to life and property emergencies,” he wrote. “Gilliam Road does not lend itself to either.”

He said in the letter that after riding along the road in his two-wheel drive pickup, that water tenders or “larger structural firefighting equipment” would not be able to safely negotiate the route.

The Calaveras County Grand Jury got involved in 2013. After reviewing documents from different fire agencies, the grand jury requested that alterations be made to the road, but acknowledged that the roadway’s status as a wildlife reserve makes it difficult for the county to afford much, if any, action. The grand jury report recommended that the county look into state and federal funding options.

The Gilliam Road Bridge isn’t the only location where emergency responders have had issues. Robitaille said there are five bridges in his district that are problematic for responders. He said that each bridge has weight limits and postings that are either unreadable or missing. A few months ago, an engine collapsed a bridge due to a weight limit misunderstanding. In instances like that one, responders have to find alternative entrances to properties, like they did for the Schabram property.

Robitaille said that the responders took a back entrance to the property via Paloma Road.

“Five minutes doesn’t sound like much, but in a situation like that, five minutes made the world,” Schabram said.

The Schabrams consider themselves lucky. Only 10 acres burned, and the monetary impact of the fire is manageable. But after 12 years of living next to what they see as a hazard, they are no longer waiting for the county to handle the issue.

“I’m rattled,” said Schabram. “I’m a rancher and I’m not easily rattled, but fire is something where you are so helpless. You see all of your life’s work go up in flames.”

“If that would have been a windy day, that could have ended in a catastrophe,” said Schabram. “I consider that neglect.”

Schabram is reluctant to sue the county; instead, at a recent meeting of the Board of Supervisors, said she would rather work with the county to get the issue resolved. She has not contacted legal representation, but says she plans to.

It wouldn’t be the first time.

Schabram sued the county in 2013 in small claims court for damages caused by the road. According to Schabram, sharp and jagged rocks, referred to as “shot rocks,” were used as an emergency fix for the road. As she exited her property, the rocks repeatedly carved into her vehicle and damaged her tires. She won the case.

+2  She feels that her previous lawsuit gives credence to her newest issue.
“The monetary loss we suffered this time is manageable, but I cannot live in this situation anymore,” she said. “It scares the heck out of me.”
http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/news/article_401c8766-8e70-11e7-a394-5b7900cab038.html 
______________________________________________________________________________

Local Health Officials Air Concerns About Wildfire Smoke

08/31/2017 11:30 am PST
241
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA — Smoke from wildfires burning in the Sierra Nevada has local health officials alerting its potential harm, especially to sensitive groups — and advising how to handle it.

Upfront, Calaveras County’s Chief Health Officer Dr. Dean Kelaita encourages those whose think that their existing health conditions are worsening due to the current elevated presence of smoke in the air to seek medical assistance. As the region is experiencing an active fire season, he emphasizes that fires and smoke may well recur, continuing to impact air quality through the summer.

This week the Calaveras County Public Health Division and Air Pollution Control District are classifying the air quality as unhealthy for sensitive groups, particularly noting that the combination of extreme heat for several days and impacts from wildfire smoke can elevate the risk of smoke related health effects. In fact, Dr. Kelaita advises anyone who can see or smell smoke to avoid outdoor activities if possible.

Who’s Most At Risk, How To Mitigate Smoke Effects  
He adds that those who are more sensitive to the effects of smoke need to be even more careful. Among those who are most at risk are people with asthma and other respiratory diseases; heart disease and/or high blood pressure; also the elderly, children, pregnant women and people who smoke.

Ways for everyone — and especially the sensitive groups outlined above — to avoid the poor air quality efforts are to stay indoors or limit time outdoors; keep house windows and doors closed; set air conditioners to recirculate air if possible; limit physical activity and exertion; keep vehicle windows closed and make sure auto air conditioning is set to recirculate; reduce indoor air pollutants by eliminating tobacco smoke, vacuuming and use of paints or solvents.

Those with asthma should definitely follow their management plan, according to Dr. Kelaita. Too, he advises, heart or lung disease patients should contact their doctor or clinic if experiencing repeated coughing, shortness of breath, difficulty breathing, wheezing, chest tightness or pain.

______________________________________________________________________________

County supes hear chiefs’ concerns

Division of funds questioned

By Sean P. Thomas Sean@calaverasenterprise.com / August 31, 2017
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Concerns from Calaveras County fire chiefs over inadequate funding were well received this week from members of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors.

On Tuesday the board unanimously approved having the county auditor controller look into forming an augmented fund in the county budget to more clearly manage state funds received that are intended for emergency responders.

“It creates transparency and reliability on how we use those funds,” said Bonnie Rich, a human services representative.

In 1993, as California lawmakers devised ways to balance the budget, the Legislature and governor decided to shift property tax revenues to schools. In an effort to help backfill emergency services budgets, a one-half percent sales tax was approved by voters through Proposition 172 to help ensure that service levels from emergency responders would remain constant.

According to numbers provided during Tuesday’s meeting, the county has received over $33 million in Proposition 172 funding since 1993, $1.6 million of which was received during the 2017-2018 fiscal year.

Currently, the funding is placed into a nondiscretionary fund and it is unclear exactly how the funding is being spent among the different emergency services agencies. It is up to the supervisors to determine that division.

One thing is for sure: The fire districts feel left out of the pot.

The Calaveras County Fire Chiefs Association has looked into how the funding is divvied up and found that the Proposition 172 funding was not going to local fire agencies.

Fire chiefs from each of the county’s fire protection districts stood at the podium to implore Calaveras County supervisors to approve the agenda item and look into the proposition funds and how they are used.

Jason Robitaille, with the Calaveras Consolidated Fire Protection District, said his district is underfunded by close to $700,000, which has created a revolving door in terms of personnel. He said he recently lost his 24th firefighter to a career fire agency. He attributes the loss to funding deficiencies.

“We’re stretched thin,” said Robitaille. “There are districts that have to do fundraising to provide services.”

Joel Schwartz, Copperopolis Fire Protection District administrative officer, said that as emergency responder costs increase and call volumes continue to rise, funding has remained stagnant.

According to Schwartz, the Copperopolis Fire Protection District’s call volume has increased by 41 percent in 2017.

Schwartz said that it is important to note that the role of firefighters in Calaveras County leans more toward medical responses than actually fighting fires.

“Our ability to respond is in jeopardy unless we can find revenue,” Schwartz said.

Ebbetts Pass Fire Protection District Chief Mike Johnson echoed Schwartz’s sentiments, adding that districts have found unique ways to provide services over the past 10 years.

“We’re driving trucks that are 25 years old,” Schwartz said.

Schwartz said that his district purchased an ambulance last year through Code 5 payments, which are issued to local agencies as they respond to wildfires. Local districts have begun to rely on those funds to help bolster their budgets.

“It’s either you go (on strike team missions) or you’re going to feel the pinch during the next fiscal year,” said Robitaille.

Last year, the Copperopolis district received $300,000 in Code 5 payouts. This year it has received $60,000.

“That’s a sad way to have to generate revenue,” Schwartz said.

The districts have attempted to take the issue into their own hands.

In 2016, the Calaveras Consolidated Fire Protection District attempted to get the public to approve Measure B, which would have gone toward funding emergency responder medical training in the county, but failed to get the necessary votes.

The Board of Supervisors unanimously agreed with the fire chiefs during board comments, while reiterating how important their jobs are to public safety.

“Their services are being sold and they are not being reimbursed for it,” District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp said.

Both Supervisors Dennis Mills and Jack Garamendi agreed, stating that the agenda item would open the discussion on what percentage of the Proposition 172 funding is going toward each public safety department.

“I don’t want to approach this as a zero sum game,” Garamendi said.

Calaveras County Auditor Controller Rebecca Callen said that she has been trying to get Proposition 172 in front of the supervisors since 2011.

Garamendi and District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli asked the fire chiefs to come together and provide a spending plan among the different agencies if additional funds were allocated to the districts.

Robitaille said that ongoing funding would likely go toward retaining employees, but that any one-time funds would probably go toward deferred maintenance plans across the county.

Prior to the start of the meeting, District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira called on members of the community to show support for Houston as its residents wait out Hurricane Harvey.

______________________________________________________________________________

Hash is big, turnout low at Secret Cup

Judging, networking event held in Wilseyville

By Sean P. Thomas Sean@calaverasenterprise.com / mAugust 31, 2017
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If the organizers of the Cannabis Secret Cup wanted their event to remain secret, they certainly picked the right location.

Surrounded by towering pine trees in the Wilseyville mountain side, the Secret Cup allowed for a quiet and scenic place for the some of the most expert in local cannabis growing to gather and judge the top hash and marijuana products in the region.

The event formed with the goal of providing an alternate to the bigger cannabis judging contests like the Emerald Cup or High Times.

Jeffery Norrie, the event organizer, said that he was less concerned with filling the location with bodies, than filling it with the right people.

“We exposed it to the area quite a bit, but there are also events in other areas that we’re competing with,” Norrie said. “It kind of increases the value of the average attendee. Anyone who came to this specific event had a specific purpose, maybe their grandmother has cancer or something. They need to talk to somebody a lot to figure this out, and they can’t just go to the high time event and have five minutes at the booth. “

At the secret cup, the big ticket is hash.

Hash is a concentrated marijuana product made from cannabis resin.

Unlike other cannabis contests, the products graded at the Secret Cup are peer- reviewed by other entrants.

Norrie said that the peer-review aspect of the event was key to keeping a less restrictive atmosphere for the attendees. Instead of stressing over the competition, the attendees often take it upon themselves to get to know some of the other growers and dispensary operators.

Since its inaugural gathering in 2012, the Secret Cup has expanded into one of the premier hash judging competitions in the United States. Originally held in Los Angeles, the event has spread to San Bernardino and Santa Cruz as well as marijuana meccas Humboldt County and Santa Rosa.

The event has even jumped the sea and stretched to Barcelona and Amsterdam as well.

In comparison, Calaveras County seems small, but Norrie said that it’s no secret to people in the cannabis field that Calaveras County is on the map as a cannabis hub.

“We’re all on top of it and we see it,” said Norrie. “Some of our more constant competitors are from out here so they have been experiencing it firsthand.”

Calaveras County attracted the cup for a variety of different reasons, namely, that it was centrally located to people on the northern side of the state, as well as people coming from the Bay Area, Southern California and Nevada.

It didn’t hurt that the Blue Mountain Event center makes for a perfect location for a three-day camping excursion.

“People kind of like having a new place to explore,” said Norrie. “Our core following happens to be some of the same people, and we also want to give an opportunity to all of the other places to compete and show what they have to offer.”

Victoria Shaw from Pittsburg, Pa. operated the “box office,” which was marked via an older wooden plank nailed to a roadside post. She said that in other areas, they normally have to trade the wilderness and camping option for a resort or hotel.

“This way, we can truly have it in the nature,” said Shaw.

It was a solid location, but some people, both from inside and outside of the county, expected a little more out of the secluded event.

With just 11 booths sprinkled across the multi-acre lot, the event appeared visually lacking to some, and the attendance matched. There were likely more people manning the booths than shuffling between them.

A Wilseyville resident who only wanted to be referred to as Rick sat with a few friends near a creek bed far off from the booths and music blaring throughout the campground speakers.

He said he came by to check out the offerings but was a little turned off by the selection.

“It could have been more,” he said. “From the way it was advertised I wanted more booths and things to do.”

Norrie said that he wouldn’t be surprised if there is a subsection of the growing community that simply will never want to step forward and participate in public events like the Secret Cup.

“There this old saying that you have to be an outlaw in this field,” said Norrie. “That’s going to be hard to change for some people.”

Nick from Wolfeman Gardens in Mountain Ranch said, despite having a registered and lawful grow site in the county, it feels strange to have a cannabis event in such a public setting and to be so open about his business with so many people.

“I’m not saying what we’re doing is taboo,” he said. “The mainstream society is starting to come around to reality that cannabis does have real medical benefits. But beyond that reality, I registered my farm to be on the right side of the law.”

Calaveras County is in the midst of determining whether or not to place a ban on different levels of cannabis cultivation within county limits. Nick said that if the county decided to ban cannabis cultivation, he would likely pack up and leave instead of continuing to act in an outlaw fashion.

“It’s only worth it if we’re allowed to be open,” said Nick. “Being divided actually hurts. To not have to be demonized or even banned, I just hope they can understand there are a lot of benefits of this.”

Bob Bowerman from Calaveras NORML, the Calaveras arm of the National Organization for Reforming Marijuana Laws, was at the event and said that his organization continues to work toward placing a framework in place in the county that allows for more open discussion on growing.

“In other areas you have competition,” said Bowerman. “We don’t have that here. It’s a good way to live. That’s what Calaveras is about, going out and helping your neighbor.”

It’s also worth noting that the location isn’t the easiest to find.

Placed on an unmarked road, and winding around a steep and hilly roadside, the Blue Mountain Event Center isn’t the easiest place to find for motorists unfamiliar to the area. The lack of cell service doesn’t help the trek, either.

Norrie also said that between Friday and Saturday, someone likely ripped a lead-in sign from the roadway which made navigation harder for attendees which was a shame for people searching for a potential remedy for their affliction.

“They are very serious, they want to know and it is very education- based. I would rather make less money, and give a better experience, than to sell out the entire event and maybe damage the forest,” Norrie said.

Anthony Heyden runs Flash CBD out of Santa Barbara County and said that the majority of people he talks at these secret cup style events, are searching for a pain remedy without the more psychoactive effect.

“That’s the biggest thing that people ask about,” said Heyden. “They are looking for an alternative form of medicine without going to big pharma or having to deal with the high.”

But for some, like Brandon Tiago, an U.S. Army veteran from the Central Valley, the mind- altering effects of cannabis are the goal.

He said that he uses medicinal cannabis to curve his post-traumatic stress disorder symptoms.

“Before I was getting into all sorts of trouble, DUI’s, accidents, I would drink all the time” said Tiago. “I haven’t had any of those problems since I started.”

As the event dwindled with the sun setting behind the pines, Cindy Fines rode up to the event on her 2-year-old mustang, Django.

She said that a cancer within her intestines forced her to switch off of opioid-based medicines.

“I went to smoking and eating pot; now I can ride my horse,” she said. “I shattered my back and my pelvis, but if I wasn’t able to, there would be no way that I could ride my horse.”

Jamie Smith from Sacramento attended the event to receive information on a number of afflictions but was a little disappointed in the turn out.

“I like the area, and it will be a nice camping trip, but I guess I expected more from the event,” smith said. “Maybe it was a little too secret,”
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